Plenary
Presentation
at
international
meeting;
January 29, 2010
Dr. Sania Nishtar participates in the Prince Mahidhol Award
Conference held in Bangkok, Thailand, on January 29, 2010.
Plenary session panelist in the session entitled ‘Who does
what to health information systems’ and Concurrent session
panelist in the session entitled ‘Assessing health systems
performance.

The public-private niche in

health – opportunities for
the Friends of Democratic
Pakistan
At the January 26, 2010 meeting of the Friends of Democratic
Pakistan, hosted by the government of Dubai to garner support
for Pakistan, Sania Nishtar made the presentation for the
health sector on behalf of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs,
Government of Pakistan, to outline health infrastructure
projects, which can be financed through the public-private
partnership route. Subsequent to this, an invited editorial
has been published in the Journal of Pakistan Medical
Association (May issue, volume 60), which has been co-authored
by WHO Representative in Pakistan Khalif Bile Mohamud.

Public-private partnership;
January 26, 2010
Sania Nishtar participates in a meeting of Friends of
Democratic Pakistan, held in Dubai, UAE, on January 26, 2010.
Concurrent and Plenary session presentation on Public-Private
partnerships in the health sector on behalf the Ministry of
Foreign Affairs.

Viewpoint 66: The healthcare
bill 2009; January 20, 2010
A viewpoint titled ‘The healthcare bill 2009’ by Sania Nishtar
has been published in The News International on January 20,
2010. Full text is accessible at View Points
This comment is a critique of Punjab’s healthcare bill 2009,
which has evolved subsequent to several instances of alleged
medical negligence in Lahore. The comment discusses numerous
policy and institutional implications of this bill and is an
attempt to avert a confrontation between the government and
the health community.

The healthcare bill 2009
Published in The News International on January 20, 2010:
Discussions around the Punjab Health Care Bill 2009 have
intensified following some instances of alleged medical
negligence in Lahore. The purpose of this comment is to
clarify many policy and institutional implications of this
bill in an attempt to avert a confrontation.
To begin with it is acknowledged that as the steward of the
health sector, it is the responsibility of the government to
ensure the provision of quality health services. Health being
a provincial subject, it is also perfectly legitimate for the
provincial government to legislate in this area. There is also
a need for legislation in the quality regulation domain and
imperative to create an institute focusing on quality, as this
area has remained outside of the domain of planning. The need
to bring the private sector within a normative framework is

also acknowledged, as it is currently outside of the state’s
purview.
It is also true that quality of care offered by the private
sector is heterogeneous, that rampant malpractices are
commonplace, that citizens and the bona fide elements within
the private health market suffer at the hands of the non-bona
fide private health actors, which are burgeoning at an
alarming rate and that there is lack of awareness regarding
the law of tort and the remedies available under it. In view
of all these gaps, the move to regulate the private sector
with a view to ensuring quality of services as an endpoint is
perfectly understandable. But is the envisaged strategy to be
pursued through the bill the right approach? I will draw
insights from past experiences to support my opinion in this
connection.
First, for any regulatory framework to be effective, the
consensus of stakeholders is a prerequisite. Lessons from the
failure of NWFPs’ policy on Institution Based Private Practice
is instructive in this regard. This time around also the
private healthcare community is not fully on board as is
evident from the Pakistan Medical Association’s categorical
call to confrontation at the outset and subsequent, post-hoc
consultations. Even if a regulatory strategy is well
conceived–and the present one has many gaps–it will be
inherently constrained if there is no stakeholder ownership.
Second, the style of regulation and quality control measures
to be adopted through this bill are intrinsically–and
inadvertently–structured for failure. Current regulatory
systems are plagued with institutionalized rent-seeking where
low paid inspectors collude with private entities. It would be
extremely difficult for any new regulatory institution to
ensure a level of remuneration for regulators that could play
a role in prohibiting such behaviors given the current fiscal
constraints.

Third, even if resources are not an issue and a health care
regulatory arrangement is created, the level of acceptability
it will have in the present system should be brought to bear.
From a broad health governance perspective, the creation of a
Health Commission could represent the beginning of separation
between three functions within the health administration. The
commission could be mandated with a regulatory role, the
Secretariat could retain a policy making function and
implementation could be entrusted to the departments of health
and the EDOs’ offices. In theory this is a desirable model,
but it needs long-term consistency of policy direction and
robust technical capacity to institutionalize such a change.
There are inherent limitations in this respect and resistance
to change from stakeholders who have a vested interest in
maintaining status quo. The saga of the Drug Regularity
Authority is a case in point where action has not been
forthcoming since 2005.
Fourth, Pakistan’s history is replete with examples of
‘independent commissions’, which have not delivered on the
intended premise. We tend to think of institution creation as
an end in itself. We don’t structure the measures needed for
institution building and often trade off design robustness in
favor of structuring loopholes for controls. In fact some
sections of the bill indicate an intent to factor-in
discretionary powers, which can allow uneven application of
the law at a later stage.
And finally, even if the government of Punjab created the
ideal regulatory authority and even if had the money to do
that, it must be remembered that institutions cannot be
disconnected from their environment and that in isolation they
are not a substitute for the many inefficiencies that pervade
the health system in general.
It is therefore recommended that the government should
reconsider its approach to quality regulation. Given the size
and scale of the private sector and the nature of needed

changes, a market harnessing form of regulation, which can
incentivize the delivery of quality services appears the most
feasible. The importance of this approach is that it can be
mainstreamed at the same time as some other critically needed
measures to harness the outreach of private providers. The
latter are needed in Pakistan as 70 per cent of the healthcare
delivery is by the private sector, whose potential to deliver
public goods in health remains un-harnessed.
The decision to use private providers to deliver public goods
in health entails the creation of a set of policy and
regulatory norms. It is in tandem with these fundamental
changes that incentives for quality can be built and with
careful monitoring and oversight, can be successful in
Pakistan’s complex environment. Coercive measures in isolation
cannot be a substitute for the needed reform in the health
sector.
The writer is the founder and president of Heartfile. Email:
sania@heartfile.org

2010 — grand challenges
Published in The News International on January 11, 2010:
A review of 2009’s grand challenges can provide useful
insights for planning 2010. Although issues were pervasive in
many state sectors, their salience is being underscored in a
few domains with a view to outlining possible policy
directions that appear plausible for perusal.
By far the greatest challenge related to undermining of
internal sovereignty in the settled areas of NWFP and the
rapidly fading writ of the government in the Federally

Administered Tribal Areas (FATA). Although a military
operation appears to have quelled the insurgency in some parts
for now, these areas still need to be brought fully under
state control. In addition, the largest ever displacement of
civilians needs to be rehabilitated and damaged infrastructure
reconstructed. Inextricably linked to this is the growing
trend of militancy and acts of terrorism across the country.
Dealing with these systemic fault lines is the biggest
challenge of 2010.
On the political front, although democracy has now prevailed
for over 20 months, some key decisions relating to separation
of powers, critical for democracy to function are still
awaited. Ensuring a ‘democratic construct’ of the 18th
Amendment to the constitution will be one of 2010’s grand
challenges in addition to amendments relevant to provincial
autonomy. Some progress with regard to the latter was evident
in 2009 through the amicable decision on the National Finance
Commission Award. The Balochistan Package — despite rejection
by the Baloch nationalists — can also be a step in the right
direction if there is a resolve to build further on it towards
granting the provinces the needed autonomy while strengthening
the foundations of Pakistan’s federal structure. This has now
become an imperative as a counter to separatist movements,
which are an additional evolving threat to internal
sovereignty. Quantum leaps can be made in 2010 through a
political solution to this long-standing question.
The economy faced many challenges in 2009 but did not,
fortunately, experience the same disruptions as in the
previous year. Pakistan’s entry into the IMF stabilisation
programme and tightening of monetary policy, led to a positive
impact on inflation and the IMF tranche helped in building
reserves. Some level of fiscal discipline was ingrained, but
at the cost of withdrawing subsidies. The grand challenge in
2010 would be to ingrain true fiscal discipline by narrowing
the gap between revenues and expenditures. On the one hand

this necessitates curtailing expenditures, stopping major
bleeds from the fiscal system as in bearing the cost of
running non-profitable public sector enterprise and
rationalising the cost of running the civil government. On the
other hand, this necessitates a move towards sustainable
mechanisms of revenue generation. Although the government
appears to be introducing the VAT with the latter in view,
this indirect tax is not a substitute for widening the tax net
and making the taxation system more effective. A challenge for
2010 would be to make substantive headway in the desired
directions.
Fiscal constraints of the 2009/10 budget were in contrast to
the expansionary fiscal policy as was evident in the largest
ever Public Sector Development Program (PSDP). Ironically,
this came after the largest ever cuts in PDSP the previous
year on the premise that the gap will be filled with the
envisaged forthcoming support from the Friends of Democratic
Pakistan. To the best of knowledge in the public domain,
pledges made have not fully realised. Forthcoming aid under
the Kerry-Lugar legislation will not be a substitute for
bridging this gap as most of it will be utilised off-budget.
The challenge for 2010 would be to use aid to develop
productive assets and build national capacity to mobilise
domestic savings and raise domestic revenue so as to mitigate
reliance on aid over the long term. However, a bigger
challenge in 2010 in the economic realm would be to focus on
the fundamentals of economic development and aim for growth
and increase in employment rates. Here, many overarching
issues, which stand in the way of investments and therefore
realising this objective needs to be addressed: high interest
rates and credit squeeze, both a fall-out of a tight monetary
policy, poor law-and-order situation, public policy gaps,
issues of governance, and crippling power shortages. These
result in many impediments for businesses with resulting poor
industrial growth, widening trade deficit and a negative spin
on employment rates.

As social sector outcomes are determined more by overall
socio-economic development than isolated changes within the
sectors themselves, it came as no surprise that they remained
intransigent in 2009. Although there is statistical
controversy over prevalence of poverty in the country, it
doesn’t appear to have declined in 2009. Additionally, major
headway in human development could not be made despite
pronouncements in the Poverty Reduction Strategy Paper II. In
view of prevailing constraints, the government launched an
income support programme to strengthen its safety net
arrangements. There are of course improvements needed in this
area, such as making the targeting system transparent.
However, beyond income support, the grand challenge now would
be to move towards holistic social policy reform, with
planning relevant to the labour market, other areas of social
protection, infrastructure and key services the government is
meant to ensure the provision of. With reference to the
latter, policy, legislative and institutional reform, which
can ensure universal coverage by increasing public financing
and expanding the base of service provision by harnessing the
outreach of private providers must be pursued.
Good governance is the key to performance. However, tracking
of six indicators, used for country assessments of governance,
show major challenges in each domain. (i) With regard to voice
and accountability, there was a mixed outcome in 2009.
Although media freedom was positive, lack of desired progress
on the new legal and institutional framework for
accountability, unaddressed problems with the draft of the
Holders of Public Offices Bill, inaction with respect to the
freedom of information law, and prevailing uncertainty around
the devolution initiative, which can ensure community
participation in decision making, have been decidedly
negative. Movement in all these domains of voice and
accountability is a 2010 imperative; (ii) With regard to rule
of law, while the performance of the superior judiciary has
been widely hailed for its activist stance, concerns have also

been raised about the institution side-stepping its mandate.
This has particularly been the case with regard to the
prerogatives of the executive in the decisions on the
petroleum levy and setting of the price of sugar and in
relation to the legislature in the recent decision which held
that the NRO was void ab initito, notwithstanding the
judiciary’s morally correct stance on that matter. Developing
clarity in relation to prerogatives of state institutions
would be a 2010 imperative; (iii) In the area of corruption,
it suffices to say that it has continued to prevail:
Transparency International’s report and media coverage bear
testimony, which should make reform in this area a 2010
priority. (iv and v) the saga of the sugar crisis and other
commodity shortages are a proxy indicator of government
effectiveness and regulatory quality, which are two other
indicators. Implicit in these phenomena is the capacity of
vested interest groups, which threaten the impartiality of
public policy decisions. Finally, the situation with regard to
the sixth indicator — political stability and absence of
violence/terrorism — has been abysmal, as is known to all. The
grand challenges loop closes with an emphasis on the need to
tackle this area, as success in any state domain is dependent
on progress in this area.
The author is the founding-president of the NGO think-tank,
Heartfile. Email: sania@heartfile.org

Viewpoint
65:
2010—grand
challenges; January 11, 2010
A viewpoint titled ‘2010—grand challenges’ by Sania Nishtar
has been published in The News International on January 11,

2010. Full text is accessible at View Points
Context: Written at the dawn of 2010, this comment draws
attention to the myriad of challenges facing Pakistan and
highlights the crucial role of poor governance in compounding
these challenges. Unless these are overcome, improvements in
the lives of the disadvantaged and therefore their health
status will remain a far cry.

Spotlight
on
polio
in
Pakistan; January 6, 2010
An article titled ‘Pakistan, Politics and Polio’ by Sania
Nishtar has been published in the Bulletin of the World Health
Organization in 2010. The article is accessible at
http://sanianishtar.info/pdfs/PPP-who.pdf

